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LEARNING FROM ADULTS LIVING WITH DEAFNESS 
Dr Paul Jacobs 

 
 
DR PAUL JACOBS:  Thank you very much for having me today.   
 
When I was coming to talk here today, I was thinking about my own father.  I 
became deaf when I was five years of age.  I'm profoundly deaf.  I was thinking 
what it would have been like for him in 1980 when I lost my hearing.  He saw a 
guy called Dr Pierre Gorman, who was an academic, the first person to get a 
PhD from Cambridge University who was deaf.  And my Dad was really inspired 
by Pierre Gorman.  He thought that if he can do it, then my son might be able to 
be an academic.  
 
So who am I? I'm Dr Paul Jacobs.  I've been deaf since five years of age and my 
research is focused on the productive thinking strategies and behavioural 
attributes of professionals who are Deaf or hard of hearing, and also focused on 
mental health and also focused on advocacy by parents of deaf children and 
advocacy by Teachers of the Deaf, and I've also focused on mentoring.  I've 
been an academic in Australia and America. 
 
Ann recalled our first meeting, and I remember one of the first things she said to 
me was about a search term on the Aussie Deaf Kids website, and it was who 
were famous deaf people.  When she told me about that, I thought, "That's a 
wonderful idea.  I need to write about this." So I planned to write my next book 
to include famous deaf people.  I have written two books.   
 
So here are some famous deaf people here.  Have you seen this woman here 
before? Henrietta Swan Leavitt.  She was an astronomer.  She invented what is 
called 'the cosmic yardstick'.  You know how we can measure between earth and 
the stars? Well, she's the person who invented that invention.  
 
Beethoven - I wrote about Beethoven in my book.  Each of these are famous 
deaf people who are in a chapter of my book. 
 
This guy is a painter called Goya.  Pretty much the father of modern art. 
 
Howard Hughes - has anyone seen the film 'Aviator' with Leonardo di Caprio?  
He pretty much made Las Vegas what it is today. 
 
Everyone knows who John Howard is.  Severely deaf since he was seven years 
of age. 
 
Thomas Edison - he was deaf since the age of seven. 
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Annie Jump Cannon - she was also an astronomer who worked with Henrietta 
Swan Leavitt.  She made what is the table of the sizes and the matters of stars 
in the universe.  Two remarkable people. 
 
So we will go through the inventions.  I won't elaborate on them, but I thought 
it would be interesting to show you what the inventions are. I wrote about this in 
my second book. 
 
I'm not famous.  I hope to be famous one day! This is my book 'Neither Nor', a 
young Australian's experience of deafness.  It was published in 2007 by 
Gallaudet University Press.  I wrote that before I did my PhD.  I wrote it because 
I wanted to explain what it was like to grow up as a person living with deafness.  
I had read a lot of books about deafness and it felt they didn't give the raw 
experience of growing up as a deaf person and going through school to 
university. 
 
A psychologist in America reviewed my book and he said, "It is a raw book but 
I'm glad he wrote it and I wish I had have read that when I was younger".  He 
was deaf himself. 
 
It wasn't an easy book to write because my mother died when I was three 
months of age.  This is pretty much the only surviving picture of my father and 
my mother and myself.  My mother went to hospital the next day, after that 
photo was taken.  My birth caused her death.  So, in this book, I wrote about 
not having a mother, and, as we know, mothers are so important to raising 
children.  They also connect children with school life and with friends and family, 
and I wrote about that in my book.  I also wrote about my father.  I actually 
invited my Dad here today.  He is 76 and I thought it would be interesting for 
him to see me speak.  But it is quite hot at the moment - not here but in 
Bendigo, where he lives - and he could not make the journey. 
 
In addition to that, my Dad has not read my book.  Can you imagine that? Can 
you imagine if your own child wrote a book about their experience growing up, 
would you want to read the book? Would you feel awkward? You would feel 
awkward? Yes.  So I understand that.  My Dad said, "Look, I have lived the 
experience".  My uncle, his brother, said, "No, he hasn't.  He's written stuff you 
probably don't know about it".  "That is all the more reason not to read it", he 
said!  
 
So if you can picture going back to the 1980s, I went to a mainstream school.  It 
was very different to what life is here now in 2016.  That is what I was thinking 
about when I came here today.  I was thinking about how good it is for you guys 
to have people like Ann and Jill because my Dad didn't have people like that 
back in 1980.  My Dad is a child psychologist, so I benefitted from his being a 
child psychologist and helping me integrate into a mainstream school. I also 
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remember him driving me to school with a book with how to pronounce words, 
and how difficult that was.  But he persisted with me and taught me how to 
pronounce words. 
 
I just thought I would tell you a bit about my childhood.  This is in the backyard 
in my neighbour's house.  The two boys there are brothers.  The one on the left, 
the small one, is one of my best friends.  So I had a really good childhood in 
Bendigo. I went to a good school.  I had good support from my father.  I had a 
very good Teacher of the Deaf who encouraged my social skills development, 
but when I left school, I went from Bendigo to Melbourne.  I went to the Student 
Village in Maribyrnong.  I went to Victoria University.  I had enormous difficulty 
moving from school to Melbourne, and the reason why is because I later found 
out that I lacked what is called 'deaf-specific life skills'.   
 
Before I talk about that, there are four known things related to transition.  These 
are the social issues, so making friends.  The next one is romantic, so having a 
girlfriend or boyfriend.  That's why I wrote about the relationship I had with my 
girlfriend in my book.  There's family.  I wrote about my uncle and my father in 
the book.  And then there's professional issues. I didn't really have a direction 
related to professional development when I was at university. 
 
Anyway, I later made that a strength.  I made it a research topic for my Masters 
and PhD.  I did that at the University of Melbourne between 2002 and 2009.  
 
The main idea behind my PhD research was what is called 'Positive Psychology'.  
I talked about deaf-specific life skills.  I wanted to find out what the adults who 
are deaf do that can maximise their social and professional potential, what skills 
do they have, what thinking strategies do they have. 
 
Positive psychology came about in the 1950s, and these two psychologists, 
Gordon Allport and Abraham Maslow, changed the way of thinking about 
psychology.  They weren't interested in the negatives of a person, what causes 
poor mental health.  They were interested in what makes a healthy personality.  
I used their thinking with deaf people, with deaf adults. 
 
There wasn't much research in the field so I had to look outside the area of 
deafness.  I found what is called a strength-based model called the Risk and 
Resilience Model in the field of learning disability.  There are researchers in 
America who focus on learning disabilities or people who have learning 
disabilities and they're interested in how they identify, circumvent and master 
disability-specific challenges. They focus on what people can do and not what 
they can't do. They focus on risk as a verb, as an action, and not a noun.  So 
that's the study there. 
 
I have just talked about my PhD research.  The main finding in that PhD 
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research was that deaf adults maximise their potential using skills that hearing 
people use; for example, politeness - you be polite to somebody.  They also 
maximise their potential using deaf-specific life skills, so they are using skills 
that hearing people don't need or have learned.  That was the main finding in 
my PhD.   
 
Now I'm talking about my second book.  I was talking about famous deaf people 
before.  I was also writing about studies related to deafness, and the main thing 
that I found, the most significant challenge facing people who are deaf, is 
approach anxiety, and that's the fear of being approached or approaching.  So, 
bearing that in mind, because of the hearing difficulty, that is the central focus 
of deafness-specific life skills. 
 
I found this quote by Beethoven, who doesn't use the words 'approach anxiety', 
but that is what that is - "a hot terror seizes upon me".  
 
Given what I have talked about with approach anxiety, I want you to think just 
for a few seconds about what's the process of ordering food in Subway? Now, 
I've been told by my hearing friends that it's difficult ordering food in Subway 
because there's a fan going, there's hard floors and people are talking and it's 
fast and people are asking questions.  So bear in mind to a person who is deaf 
walking into a situation like that, they will have approach anxiety.  I am not 
ashamed to say this but I was 27 years of age before I could get food in Subway 
because of approach anxiety. I am an intelligent guy but I couldn't order a 
sandwich in Subway.  So I sat down with my friends and said, "Righto, we'll go 
through the process of ordering food in Subway". I would normally ask the 
questions and get you to interact, but as we only have 20 minutes so, I'll give 
you the answers. Are you OK with that?  
 
DELEGATES:  Yes.  
 
DR PAUL JACOBS:  This is happening when you have approach anxiety.  You go 
blind.  You're deaf.  You just can't interact.  But when my friend took me 
through the process, I could remember what was happening and then it all 
became clear.  I thought there were 13 steps but there are 11 here.   
 
I have told people in Spain, America and Australia about this activity, and people 
get this.  This is the most complex process of ordering something out there in 
the real world.  The most complex! But the good news is if your child can master 
that process, they can master other processes.  They can get a ticket at the 
football, at the cinema, and my advice to parents is think of those places where 
there's a process, like a supermarket, and write down what is likely to be said.  
Then show your child: "This is what happens".  Bear in mind you may feel a bit 
nervous, but if you keep practising, they will master the process. 
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So that is a deaf-specific life skill.  Does that make sense?  
 
That was one specific life skill.  There's a family of life skills.  It comes from the 
research I mentioned before about learning disabilities and it applied to my 
research.  There's about eight things.  The first theme is control.  These are 
deaf-specific life skills.  You need to have mastery of these deaf-specific life skills 
in order to maximise your social and professional potential. The next theme is 
desire.  You need to have strong motivation during adversity.  The next theme is 
reframing, which is reframing negative thoughts about deafness in order to 
create proactive action.  The next theme is goal orientation, which is 
purposefully planning and then pursuing goals.   
 
The next theme is persistence, which is being proactive during adversity.  
Goodness of fit - choosing social settings in which success is likely.  Avoiding or 
minimising entry into settings where success is not likely.  Learned 
creativity - creatively using learning strategies.  And social ecologies - social 
networks.  You guys are part of the social networks of your children obviously.  
The social networks also include Aussie Deaf Kids and VDEI.  These are the 
chapters in my new book - Adversity, Resilience and Transformation - and these 
are the deaf-specific strategies that the adult living with deafness use. 
 
I am coming to the end of my speech now.  I thought I would give you some 
take-aways.  My advice is to read - you probably already have this advice 
anyway, but it would be good to read about adults who are deaf and whether 
they're written by a parent or written by themselves.  Enlist the support of 
adults who are deaf.  I think it is important to learn from the adults who are deaf 
because they have lived the experience of deafness. Continue to learn from and 
support each other as parents.  My research has shown this as well.  Prepare 
your child for young adulthood, which you are now doing. 
 
I thought I would tell you that my column is on the Aussie Deaf Kids website, so 
you would have seen that framework, and that is the prototype for my second 
book.  That's the title there on screen and that is my email if you would like to 
contact me.  So thank you.  
 
About Dr Paul Jacobs – Author and researcher 
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